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      CAARS 

      VANCOUVER, B.C. 

      March 12, 2009 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 8:59 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  Mr. Fulton, good morning.   

MR. FULTON:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Commission Panel 

members.  The first item that I have this morning is 

the order of argument, and there is consensus in terms 

of the order, which is a slight change from the order 

that you proposed, Mr. Chair.  The parties are in 

agreement, subject to the Commission Panel's approval, 

of the following order:  Thursday, April the 9th for 

B.C. Hydro to file its argument; Friday, April the 24th 

for intervenor argument; and Thursday, May the 7th, for 

B.C. Hydro reply.   

  There remain some undertakings to be dealt 

with, and I need to discuss with the parties at the 

morning break when we might anticipate the filing of 

the outstanding undertakings in the context of that 

schedule, and I'll come back to you after the morning 

break on a proposal in that respect.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Fulton. 

  Mr. Austin, before you get on your feet, 

Mr. Godsoe, the Commission Panel has, over the 

weekend, noticed that on Table 6-1 of the application 
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there are $93.4 million of programs which are not -- 

which are described, I think, as being covered under 

separate approval requests.  And those 93.4 million 

are not immediately identifiable by program from those 

programs listed in Table 5 of Appendix K, I think, on 

page 109 of 203.  Furthermore, and I apologize for not 

asking this before, it is not clear why on Table 6-1 

B.C. Hydro has added capital overhead in the amount of 

24.1 million.   

  So, those are the concerns we have in Table 

6-1.   

MR. GODSOE:   Okay, and perhaps I can deal with that -- I 

can't give evidence.  I'd like to, but I can't.  

Perhaps I can deal with it by way of undertaking.  But 

I also wanted to address voltage optimization, so 

perhaps we can roll it all into one.   

    Proceeding Time 9:02 a.m. T2 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's what I was hoping you'd do, 

yeah. 

MR. GODSOE:   Okay.  So I'm going to set our position, and 

then if the Commission Panel or Commission Counsel 

finds it useful, we can put it into an undertaking.   

  But at Transcript Volume 14, page 2761, 

lines 3 to 12, Mr. Chairman, you stated that voltage 

optimization is of interest to the Panel.  And in 

particular you expressed an interest in knowing why 
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B.C. Hydro chose not to seek a Commission 

determination as part of its 2008 LTAP.   

  The Voltage Optimization Program is a 

series of projects, and they take place over a number 

of years.  And in fact, voltage optimization has been 

or will be included in other B.C. Hydro filings, so 

let me give you two examples.   

  Example 1 is the substation distribution 

asset-related plan capital expenditures.  Those have 

been laid out in B.C. Hydro's capital plan which 

formed part of the F09/F10 revenue requirement 

application filing.  And the specific reference is 

pages 80 and 81 of 120 in Appendix J of the F09/F10 

RRA filing.  And so in our view, that portion of the 

expenditures has been open to questioning and review 

by the Commission as part of that filing. 

  The second example is transmission-related 

voltage optimization expenditures, so on the 

transmission side of the substation, are included in 

BCTC's capital plans, which of course are filed with 

the Commission as well.   

  So in our respectful submission, we thought 

it more appropriately to deal with those expenditures 

in other filings, not the LTAP, and we also submit 

that of course the Commission has oversight over those 

as a result of those filings.  And again, as I said, 
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we can put this in an undertaking. 

  The second issue seems to be the 

cost/benefit analysis, and I'm going to confirm what 

Mr. Hobson said on the stand, which is the full 

program cost/benefit analysis results are presented in 

Appendix K in Exhibit B-1-1 and in particular sub-

appendix C. 

  If you go to Exhibit B-4, and that's 

Hydro's response to Commission IR 2.208.2, you'll see 

the label "Voltage Optimization Program (2008)" 

appears in the table.  And there might have been 

misunderstanding that that expenditure was for one 

year only, 2008.  It's not the case.  It's the name 

given to the most current program, and you'll see 

expenditures are shown at 96 million for the entire 

program over its life, as are the energy savings. 

Proceeding Time 9:04 a.m. T03 

  So, in our view, the cost/benefit analysis 

is clearly set out in Appendix K, but we're happy to 

put the actual page references into an undertaking if 

you think that would be helpful.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don't think that will add anything 

more to what the record says, somehow, Mr. Godsoe.  

  I am interested, and really, that in 

Appendix K, you do describe voltage optimization as a 

DSM plan -- program, I think.  And yet when you look 
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at DSM, and neither of us are electrical engineers so 

I don't suppose this is -- all we can do is look at 

it, it does appear that it is money largely spent on 

system control and data acquisition, or SCADA, and 

money spent inside the sub-station, as you say, rather 

than money spent to convince consumers to reduce 

demand, somehow.   

  And I'm really wondering why -- what it's 

doing in there.  Is it, in fact, a demand-side 

measure?   

MR. GODSOE:   Right.  So, if that's a legal question, I 

can deal with that in argument.  Whether it's a 

demand-side measure, our position's going to be "yes".  

If you wanted some evidentiary questions, and I think 

I hear you do, I can put that into the undertaking as 

well.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, that sounds fine. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Mr. Godsoe, just one question.  

I don't want to tangle proceedings here, but I'm a 

little uncertain as to your reference to the capital 

or the voltage optimization program having been 

reviewed in the RRA.  As it was -- I believe the 

record in that proceeding shows that it was, if not a 

consensus, at least a view of B.C. Hydro that all 

capital measures were to come to this proceeding.  

MR. GODSOE:   So, I don't believe that's correct.  If you 
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look at our --  

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Would you look into that?   

MR. GODSOE:   I will look into that.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Okay, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Godsoe.   

MR. GODSOE:   Thank you.   

MR. FULTON:   And before Mr. Godsoe steps down, just in 

terms of the response that he's going to provide, or 

the undertaking, if he could provide some greater 

specificity of the 3.2 figure that is in the voltage 

optimization program, 2008 line, in Exhibit B-4, the 

response to BCUC IR 2.208.2.   

MR. GODSOE:   Just so we're clear, are you referring to 

the utility test or all ratepayers test?   

MR. FULTON:   All ratepayers test.   

MR. GODSOE:   Will do.   

Information Request 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Godsoe.  Thank you, Mr. 

Fulton. 

  Mr. Austin, good morning.   

    Proceeding Time 9:08 a.m. T4 

MR. AUSTIN:   Good morning, Commissioners.   

  Perhaps Mr. Bemister could affirm the IPPBC 

Panel of Mr. Ball.   

IPPBC PANEL 2 

CHRIS BALL, Affirmed: 
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EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. AUSTIN: 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Mr. Ball, the IPPBC has filed Exhibit 

C17-5 and it's filed Exhibit C17-6; and in Exhibit 

C17-5 there is evidence of Chris Ball, there's your 

résumé, and in Exhibit C17-6 there are some responses 

to some information requests.  Do you adopt those as 

your evidence? 

MR. BALL:   A:   I do.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And are there any changes to that 

evidence? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Mr. Ball is now available for cross-

examination.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WALLACE: 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Good morning, Mr. Ball.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Good morning. 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   I'd like to start by just trying to 

clarify for the record your position, and I think I 

understand it but I'm not quite certain how far your 

evidence goes.  And I'd like you to turn to page 1 of 

4 of your evidence, and I'll read in two parts of your 

evidence and then I'll ask my question.  And the first 

is the paragraph starting in the middle of the page: 

"This evidence seeks to illustrate how 

certain pricing terms and conditions 

incorporated in B.C. Hydro's current 2008 

Clean Power Call will have significant 
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impacts on the unit energy costs that will 

be derived from projects submitting to that 

Call.  This will result in unit energy costs 

from the Call which are not likely to be 

comparable to the UECs of the supply-side 

option shown in the ROU, and are also not 

likely to be comparable to any UECs 

referenced from other jurisdictions, unless 

a careful comparison and reconciliation is 

made of the specific terms and conditions 

used in those other jurisdictions from time 

to time."   

  And at page 4, the very final paragraph, 

you say: 

"To restate, the intention of this evidence 

is simply to illustrate how the terms and 

conditions proposed for any call for power 

will have a great impact on the pricing that 

can be expected from that call.  In 

particular, for the proposed B.C. Hydro 

Clean Power Call RFP, the potential 

increases in the bid prices for firm energy 

is illustrated in Scenarios A through D, 

should be expected and should not be viewed 

as unusual given the terms and conditions 

proposed for this RFP.  And, furthermore, 
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the bid prices resulting from this RFP 

should not be compared to other price 

referents such as the Resource Options 

Update or the prices from other calls in 

other jurisdictions, unless a very careful 

examination and reconciliation is made of 

the specific terms and conditions used for 

those other referents."   

 And my question is, is your evidence 

simply, as it sounds there, that when you compare 

real-world bids under the upcoming CFT, to UECs 

calculated elsewhere, you should take into account the 

effect of those contractual terms in the CFT, versus 

the calculation of the UECs.  And to put the contrasts 

in position, I take it you're not saying that B.C. 

Hydro should in fact pay the same for all energy 

without regard for firmness, time or season of 

delivery? 

Proceeding Time 9:12 a.m. T05 

MR. BALL:   A:   I think -- my evidence says that you have 

to compare apples to apples.  And when you're using 

hypothetical information, and the information is done 

by professionals but it is hypothetical and done from 

a very high level of scrutiny, and then you are 

comparing that to actual contractual obligations and 

financial obligations that are required under those 
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contracts.  It's very difficult to believe that those 

two are comparable.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And what I'm trying to get at 

is, you are -- your evidence is directed at that 

comparison.  It's not saying B.C. Hydro is wrong to 

pay more for firm energy, or to pay less for energy 

delivered during the freshet, or at different times of 

day.  

MR. BALL:   A:   That's right.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Simply -- I'm sorry.  Yeah. 

  Thank you.  I have no further questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Wallace.   

MR. THRASHER:   Thank you, Mr. Wallace, I think you've 

eliminated some of my cross. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. THRASHER: 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   My name is Kevin Thrasher.  I'm 

acting on behalf of B.C. Hydro this morning.  And I 

have some references, some of which I probably will 

not be going to, in lieu of Mr. Wallace's cross, but 

my references for the edification of the Panel and the 

witness would be C17-5 and C17-6, and B1-1, Appendix M 

to the LTAP application, Exhibit B-1.  That's the -- I 

can provide, if you don't have it.  And Volume 3 of 

the transcripts.   

  Good morning, Mr. Ball.  

MR. BALL:   A:   Good morning.   
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MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So, just to point out where your 

direct testimony is.  It was filed in Exhibit C17-5, 

was it not?  I take it you have it in front of you.   

MR. BALL:   A:   I do.   

MR. THRASHER:   I don't know if the Panel -- if you could 

turn to -- if you want to refer to it, members of the 

Panel, you would turn to -- it's the four-page 

document, and it's at -- it was filed in Exhibit 17-5, 

and it's -- if you take a look at page 91 of the draft 

entry report, you'll see the report -- or Mr. Ball's 

evidence is at the back of page 91, if you want to 

follow along.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So, I'll take you to Volume 3 of the 

transcripts now, Mr. Ball.  And that's at page 198, 

and lines 10 to 18.  I don't think you have any 

transcripts up there.   

  Those are my notes on there, Mr. Ball, but 

you can see I have a highlighted section there.  So, 

your counsel stated: 

"… I want to make it very clear that Mr. 

Ball's evidence is not being tendered with 

respect to any aspect of B.C. Hydro's 2008 

clean power call.  The bidders in this call 

have already prepared their bids and 

submitted them on the basis of the existing 

evaluation criteria and sample form of 
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electricity purchase agreement.  The money 

has been spent, the bids are in, and the 

acquisition process must be completed on 

this basis." 

 Do you see that, Mr. --  

MR. BALL:   A:   I do.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Jumping around a bit, I'll take you 

to Exhibit 17-6, and it's --  

MR. BALL:   A:   There is the --  

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   -- at the --  

MR. BALL:   A:   I'll just give you a typo before.  I 

don't work for "Port Finance", I work for "Corp 

Finance", which is the paragraph before that.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Thank you.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Go ahead.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Moving on to another section of your 

evidence, it's at Exhibit 17-6 -- that's B -- sorry, 

C17-6, at IPPBC response to BCUC IR 14.4.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Do you have that, Mr. Ball?   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes, thanks.  

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Okay.  And it's a very short 

response.  It says that -- it simply states that: 
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Proceeding Time 9:12 a.m. T05 

MR. BALL:   A:   of scrutiny.  And then you are comparing 

that to actual contractual obligations and financial 

obligations that are required under those contracts.  

It's very difficult to believe that those two are 

comparable.   

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Okay.  And what I'm trying to get at 

is, you are -- your evidence is directed at that 

comparison.  It's not saying B.C. Hydro is wrong to 

pay more for firm energy, or to pay less for energy 

delivered during the freshet, or at different times of 

day.  

MR. BALL:   A:   That's right.  

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Simply -- I'm sorry.  Yeah.  Thank 

you.  I have no further questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Wallace.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. THRASHER: 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Thank you, Mr. Wallace.  I think 

you've eliminated some of my cross.  My name is Kevin 

Thrasher.  I'm acting on behalf of B.C. Hydro this 

morning.  And I have some references, some of which I 

probably will not be going to, in lieu of Mr. 
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Wallace's cross, but my references for the 

identification of the panel and the witness would be 

C17-5 and C17-6, and B1-1, Appendix M, to the LTAP 

application, Exhibit B-1.  That's the -- I can 

provide, if you don't have it.  And volume 3 of the 

transcripts.   

  Good morning, Mr. Ball.  

MR. BALL:   A:   Good morning.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So, just to point out where your 

direct testimony is.  It was filed in Exhibit C17-5, 

was it not?  I take it you have it in front of you.   

MR. BALL:   A:   I do.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   I don't know if the panel -- if you 

could turn to -- if you want to refer to it, members 

of the panel, you would turn to -- it's the four-page 

document, and it's at -- it was filed in Exhibit 17-5, 

and it's -- if you take a look at page 91 of the draft 

entry report, you'll see the report -- or, Mr. Ball's 

evidence is at the back of page 91, if you want to 

follow along.   

  So, I'll take you to volume 3 of the 

transcripts now, Mr. Ball.  And that's at page 198, 

and lines 10 to 18.  I don't think you have any 

transcripts up there.   

  Those are my notes on there, Mr. Ball, but 

you can see I have a highlighted section there.  So, 
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your counsel stated: 

"I want to make it very clear that Mr. 

Ball's evidence is not being tendered with 

respect to any aspect of B.C. Hydro's Clean 

Power Call.  The bidders in this Call have 

already prepared their bids and submitted 

them on the basis of the existing evaluation 

criteria, and an example form of electricity 

purchase agreement.  The money has been 

spent, the bids are in, and the acquisition 

process must be completed on this basis." 

 Do you see that, Mr. --  

MR. BALL:   A:   I do.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Jumping around a bit, I'll take you 

to Exhibit 17-6, and it's --  

MR. BALL:   A:   There is the --  

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   -- at the --  

MR. BALL:   A:   I'll just give you a typo before.  I 

don't work for Port Finance, I work for Corp Finance, 

which is the paragraph before that.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Thank you.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Go ahead.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Moving on to another section of your 

evidence, it's at Exhibit 17-6 -- that's B -- sorry, 

C17-6, at IPPBC response to BCUC IR 14.4.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   
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MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Do you have that, Mr. Ball?   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes, thanks.  

Proceeding Time 9:17 a.m. T06 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Okay.  And it's a very short 

response.  It says that -- it simply states that: 

"At this time, there is no specific Orders 

to which Mr. Ball's evidence is being 

directed."  

MR. BALL:   A:   Correct.  

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   You see that response?   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So, by way of summary, your testimony 

was not intended to seek any modification to the terms 

or conditions of the current Clean Power Call.   

MR. BALL:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   And I also take it your testimony is 

not intended to request any changes to the Order that 

B.C. Hydro is seeking in this proceeding.   

MR. BALL:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Thank you, Mr. Ball.  So, I'll pursue 

another line of questioning.  I'll take you to -- 

again to C17-6, and the IPPBC response to BCUC IR 

15.4.   

MR. BALL:   A:   What page would that be?  42?   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   That would be -- yeah, page 42 of the 

-- 
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MR. BALL:   A:   Thank you.  

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   -- of the response.  So, if you take 

a look at the response, and you'll see in the last 

paragraph, it's the last paragraph I'm referring to, 

Mr. Ball.  

MR. BALL:   A:   Sorry.  

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   And you'll see the paragraph begins: 

"The real objective of B.C. Hydro's present 

acquisition effort is to acquire new clean 

renewable energy, not firm base-load 

capacity."   

 Do you see that, Mr. Ball?  

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Now, I will take you to the terms of 

the CPC request -- or sorry, Clean Power Call request 

for proposals, and that was provided at Exhibit B1-1, 

and that's Appendix M to the 2008 LTAP.  And if you 

turn to page 2 of 45 -- sorry, Mr. Austin.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Page 1 of 45?  Or --  

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Page 2 of 45.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Sorry.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  The first page is 

the title page, and you'll see that the top of the 

page, it says "B.C. Hydro Clean Power Call, Request 

for Proposals, issue date June 11th, 2008."   

MR. BALL:   A:   Correct.   
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MR. THRASHER:   Q:   And you'll see under the first sub-

heading, it's "Invitation", and I'm just going to 

quote you the first introductory sentence to that 

paragraph.  It says: 

"B.C. Hydro invites proposals for the supply 

of electrical energy, qualifying as clean or 

renewable electricity (in accordance with 

guidelines to be published by the British 

Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and 

Petroleum Resources) for projects located in 

British Columbia." 

 Do you see that, Mr. Ball?  

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   And if I could take you -- so you 

would agree with me, Mr. Ball, that in order to submit 

a bid in this clean power project proposal process, in 

order -- a pass/fail requirement for submission of 

those bids would be, the bidder's proposed project has 

to generate clean or renewable electricity.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Correct.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Correct.  And the second paragraph on 

that same page, page 2, you'll see the paragraph that 

begins "B.C. Hydro".  Do you see that, Mr. Ball?  

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So, I will read that paragraph for 

you.   
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"B.C. Hydro targets approximately 5,000 

gigawatt-hours per year of seasonally and/or 

hourly firm energy, together with associated 

non-firm energy to be procured under this 

Call." 

 Do you see that?  

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   And I'll take you to -- staying in 

the same Appendix, if you take a look in Appendix M, 

it's page 26 of 45.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Say that again?   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   It's page 26 of 45.   

MR. BALL:   A:   26, thank you.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   It's the -- turning back to page 25, 

you'll see it's the B.C. Hydro Clean Power Call EPA 

term sheet. 

    Proceeding Time 9:22 a.m. T7 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Licensing purchase agreement, sorry.  

June 11th, 2008, do you see that? 

MR. BALL:   A:   Mm-hmm, yes. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   And you'll see that on a description 

of the products in that term sheet, right across from 

the heading "Product:" you look across to the right of 

that word, you see the title "Firm Energy".  You see 

that?   
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MR. BALL:   A:   Yes, I do. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   And it says, "Seller to deliver 

seasonally or hourly firm energy as elected by seller 

in its proposal." 

MR. BALL:   A:   I do. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   "And the total firm energy 

freshet May 1st…" 

 and that's, sorry,  

"…(May 1st to July 31st) may not exceed one 

quarter of the total annual firm energy 

proposed."  

MR. BALL:   A:   Right. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Do you have that, Mr. Ball? 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So would you not agree with me, Mr. 

Ball, that the descriptions of firm energy set out in 

both documents, both the documents I have turned you 

to, are a true indication of what B.C. Hydro's 

objective is?   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Or are an indication of B.C. Hydro is 

seeking in this whole process? 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Thank you.   

  So I'm going to turn to another line of 

questioning, Mr. Ball.  I'm going to turn to your 
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résumé.  And I see that in your résumé found at -- 

it's again in 17-5, unfortunately there's no page 

number on it, reference, but in any case this is just 

a general observation of your résumé.  It's not 

absolutely necessary to turn to it.  

  I see that you have considerable experience 

in both national and international lending.  Is that 

correct? 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   I also see by your direct testimony 

that you have considerable experience in financing IP 

-- sorry, Independent Power Producer projects?   

MR. BALL:   A:   Correct. 

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   I assume that in performing due 

diligence for financing, you would require at least 

some understanding of -- well, I would actually revise 

that.  I would say you would have considerable 

understanding of the regulatory regimes that are 

typically encountered in permitting and IPP projects.  

Is that not correct? 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   Could you tell me some of the 

regulatory hurdles that you would expect a power 

producer to clear before financing is closed and any 

significant funding disbursements are made?   

MR. BALL:   A:   Well, I think the issue is at what 
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juncture you were asking -- you asked me that question 

a year ago, probably much different than asking it to 

me today, for obvious reasons is that the finance 

market has tightened itself, and with that the 

requirements and approvals that we would have taken 

undertakings to, have committed and advanced on are 

probably more stringent today than they are 

previously.  Which leads you into probably a longer 

timeline of getting those approvals, having them 

presented, and the various different jurisdictions 

that you have to have approvals from.   

  So my feeling is that in today's market, 

that the timeline is -- been extended probably by six 

months at the best, to have approvals in place from a 

financing perspective, from the time that you actually 

make a submission and have approval of an EPA.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So in your experience, what have been 

some of the duration -- we'll add six months on your 

previous experience, but what would be your experience 

and duration of regulatory permitting?  

MR. BALL:   A:   Everything from six months to two years.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   So in your professional opinion, Mr. 

Ball, would you agree that a delay in the 

implementation of the call process can jeopardize 

permitting schedules that bidders have incorporated 

into the project plans?   
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Proceeding Time 9:27 a.m. T08 

MR. BALL:   A:   I would say it has caused that problem 

because of the fact that, as I previously stated, that 

as markets tightened, requirements that we would have 

given leniency on, to go through and for financing 

have stiffened to such an extent that you now need to 

have those permits actually in place prior to events.   

MR. THRASHER:   Q:   I know that every jurisdiction is 

different, but in your general experience what would 

you consider some of the hurdles that you would 

encounter -- regulatory hurdles that you would 

encounter before financing?   

MR. BALL:   A:   Well, depending on the type of contract 

being offered, I mean, in certain jurisdictions, by 

either political will or stimulus is that they have 

mandated contracts to go in place and have alleviated 

a lot of requirements, so that -- to expedite the 

actual production coming on stream.  And it's been my 

experience that, over the last two to three years, is 

that the regulatory approval process, and the 

permitting process, is actually become more 

bureaucratic, and part of that is to do with the fact 

that the contracts themselves have got much more 

lengthy and more -- and detailed, which have thrown 

back to the financiers more hurdles that they have to 

meet prior to saying "Yes, we're available with cash 
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to go forward on this project." 

MR. THRASHER:   I think that concludes my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Thrasher.  Questions?  

COMMISSIONER HARLE:   No questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning, Mr. Ball.  

MR. BALL:   A:   Good morning.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If you could -- just a few questions on 

a subject that is probably near and dear to our 

hearts.  If you could turn to one of your computer 

schedules, and I don't think it really matters which, 

it is one that says "Amended evidence of Chris Ball, 

05/01/2009, B rev.".  It just happens to be the one I 

have in front of me.  

  Any luck, Mr. Austin?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Mr. Ball has that Scenario B.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Oh, Scenario B.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right, yeah.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And it's not really going to -- do you 

have it in front of you?  

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It's the yellow line across the middle 

that says: 

"Lenders would look for a minimum DSR of 1.3 

to 1 to finance 85 percent of the project." 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
March 12, 2009  Volume 15  Page:  2805 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And I'm wondering, as you said a moment 

ago, that the finance market has tightened, whether 

you would still consider that lenders would look for a 

minimum DSR of 1.3 to 1 to finance 85.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yeah.  In -- and this is fairly recent 

information, because we have actually committed on 

some transactions within the last 90 days, and those 

numbers still hold through -- and just to give you 

some flavour, is that the financing capabilities, 

while the market itself has had fluctuations, relative 

to availability of capital, and there's all different 

reasons and rationales that we've known about, but the 

true essence is that who are interested in this type 

of project are normally long-term lenders such as life 

companies, and they're using this to offset their 

annuity programs.  So more annuities they sell, more 

appetite they have for long-term assets to match it.  

So it's a matching of annuity product.   

  What they have had in their experience of 

all the disciplines is that they can rely on a 

contract that has a long term, and Hydro in itself, 

through financings, have proven to be one of the best 

reliable, from a non-default perspective.  The 130 

level has become a benchmark that they have accepted, 

and they have basically lived with that, because 

they've had no defaults at the 130 level. 
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  In the past, have we actually gotten less 

than 130?  Yes, we've gone to the 127, 128.  There is 

certain institutions that maybe have got to 135 to 

140, depending on who the proponent is.  But the 130 

number sticks out as a good number still.   

    Proceeding Time 9:32 a.m. T9 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And that would enable -- I take it this 

is a hydro project that we're looking at, is it? 

MR. BALL:   A:   That's correct. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And would there be a different cover 

ratio for wind? 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And that would be high, would it? 

MR. BALL:   A:   It'd probably be another ten basis 

points.  I would say 140.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Not any higher than that? 

MR. BALL:   A:   No. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And you wouldn't -- obviously the 

duration of the contract of the financing would 

differ, depending on whether it's hydro or wind. 

MR. BALL:   A:   That's correct. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So hydro you might get 30 years, 25-30.   

MR. BALL:   A:   We've financed 40 years. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And wind? 

MR. BALL:   A:   You'd probably do 20 to 25 maximum.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  And again as you say, one of the 
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changes between now and say last year is the fact that 

the only lenders in town now are the Life Co's.   

MR. BALL:   A:   The Life Co's are and have always been 

there.  The competition previously would be from banks 

using the swap mechanism, where they would take a ten-

year fixed note and then swap it to a 20-year 

mechanism.  But they'll never go longer than 20 years.  

So the Life Co's -- and pension funds, I should also   

-- the large pension funds that are looking at the 

portfolios, that sometimes their actuarials will say 

that they should have a 40-year piece in there, and 

they are still in the game, yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   There are no European banks, no 

American banks, no Asian banks, and very few in the 

market in Canada today, I take it.   

MR. BALL:   A:   The Canadian banks are in the market but 

they're on a shorter term. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah. 

MR. BALL:   A:   I would say seven to ten years max.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So given all of that, I really have two 

things I want to do.  The first is, would you consider 

B.C. Hydro's estimate of the cost of IPP capital at 8 

percent nominal still to be realistic?   

MR. BALL:   A:   It probably is realistic when these 

projects would go forward.  These -- any of the 

financings that we're looking at today aren't going to 
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be done tomorrow.  They'll be done a year and a half, 

two years from now.  Will markets adjust themselves to 

a reasonable return?  Do pension funds look at an 8 

percent cap and market and think that's something 

reasonable?  I would say yes. 

  If you asked in a liquid market, can you 

finance anything?  No.  I mean, if you went -- after 

Christmas, for example, we were doing financings that 

we had already committed on three months prior.  And 

all markets were frozen then, and for us to get cash, 

while they were obligated to give it to us, they were 

having a difficult time getting it through their 

investment committees because investment committees 

were looking at other options at getting higher 

returns.  As the market starts to open up further, it 

comes back into more realistic numbers.  Risk and 

reward.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   The typical debt rates that these 

projects would be looking at would be Long Canada's 

plus a spread.  And do you want to comment on the 

spread? 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yeah.  Well, having done them for some 20 

years, I think, or 25, we start off Long Canada's in 

the 225 range probably in the early '90s, which gave 

an overall rate of 11.5 to 12 percent, and that's what 

our financings were.  Financings that we did in '86 -- 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
March 12, 2009  Volume 15  Page:  2809 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

sorry, in the 2006 Call, we were down to Canada's plus 

165.  And if we went to do Canadas today, we'd 

probably be at Canadas plus 350.  If we project out 

where we think Canadas would be a year and a half, I'd 

say probably the 250 level.  

  But the counter to all that is also where 

is the long bond?  The real fact is that whilst the 

spread might be greater, there has to be a real return 

interest rate on competing capital for those 

institutions.  So, as banks today, if you go in and 

ask for, you know, you might have been a prime client, 

there's no bank lending at prime rate today.  They go 

to their best clients and saying, "Sorry, chaps, it's 

prime plus two and that's our best rate, because we 

have a cost of capital and we've got to run this 

place, and we can't do it at plus five."  So, my best 

estimate would be 250 a year and a half from now.   

Proceeding Time 9:37 a.m. T10 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I would suggest that 300 over Long 

Canada's is probably what a triple-A credit has -- or 

a double-A credit has to pay.   

  I mean, the reason I'm saying this is --  

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- is that I've had the numbers of 485 

basis points over Long Canada's anecdotally thrown at 

me.   
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MR. BALL:   A:   Depending on the duration, though.  If 

you're doing a short duration loan, for example, two 

to three years to five years --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm talking the --  

MR. BALL:   A:   On the 30 year transactions?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- stepping in.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Well, we had a financing which was a 

government risk finance that we completed two weeks 

ago, and it was an all in a rate of 6 percent.  So if 

you work that back, at 350, it was probably under the 

thing.  It will vary also -- I should note, it will 

vary from institution to institution, who has 

available capital in this market today.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, that was going to be my next 

point.  As you say, if the only -- the major source of 

funding of the Life Co's --  

MR. BALL:   A:   And pension funds.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah.  I suppose the Caisse still has 

money to -- that frisson was probably a suggestion it 

wasn't, that it may not have too much money.   

MR. BALL:   A:   They have capital available.  The 

question is, when though does it get freed up for the 

market?  And I guess that moves you into the next 

level of what stimulus programs that we see that the 

Canadian government, through different operatives, are 

they going to give capital to infrastructure?  
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Obviously, it's a program being introduced in the 

United States where, as you're probably aware, is that 

the U.S. government will introduce in the next couple 

of weeks an infrastructure financing program where the 

federal government actually will backstop a portion of 

long-term debt for infrastructure-type projects to 

kick-start the liquidity issue you're talking about.   

  In the Canadian marketplace, the 

conversations that are going on now through EDC and 

actually the Business Development Bank will be 

implemented as a backstop to help institutions to 

bring their capital into the market, so they can 

actually float more reasonably priced transactions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But going back to the Life Co's, as you 

say, they only have a certain amount to put of each 

year allocated to these particular projects.   

MR. BALL:   A:   That's correct, yeah.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   There are a limited number of them, I 

can probably count them on one hand.  And there are 

competing projects -- competing for those lending Life 

Co dollars, aren't there?  I mean, we're -- B.C. is 

competing with Ontario, and Quebec, and those two 

jurisdictions, certainly.   

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.  But I think you'd have to also 

include the various pension funds that also can come 

to the table and, as you mentioned, the Caisse Depot, 
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I wouldn't use them as -- I'd use Ontario Teachers, 

probably a better example.  And the other types of 

pension funds that are -- in their asset allocation 

are seeing a requirement to have fixed long-term debt 

portfolios.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, my concern really goes to the 

financeability of the Clean Call.  I mean, you 

obviously, listening to you, believe that these 

projects, some of these projects, enough of these 

projects can get financed.   

Proceeding Time 9:41 a.m. T11 

MR. BALL:   A:   Yes.  And I -- and the reason why I do 

believe that is, first of all, their horizon is not 

today, it's a year and a half from now.  And it's been 

my experience that these type of energy projects would 

-- if it is a two and a half to three and a half 

spread over -- or Long Canada's, is attractive enough 

to the institutions that it's something that they're 

very familiar with.  They have a portfolio of them 

already, and their experience has been very, very good 

on that.  And so, what is the competing part of their 

balance sheet that they have to deal with? 

  Well, obviously, they would have the real 

estate division.  They have the bonds division.  They 

have the equities division.  So if you are in a credit 

committee of a Life Co or a pension fund, and you're 
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looking forward to where you'd want to invest your 

money, I would think the infrastructure side of your 

book is where you'd like to be.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ball.  No further 

questions. 

  Mr. Austin, do you have any re-direct? 

MR. AUSTIN:   No re-direct.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Ball is excused.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Thank you.   

(PANEL ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Do you want five minutes, Mr. Oulton, 

to set up?   

MR. OULTON:   Three to five would be most welcome.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We'll adjourn for five minutes.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 9:43 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:50 A.M.)    T12 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

MR. FULTON:   Two matters before we move to Dr. Shaffer, 

Mr. Chairman.   

  First of all, in terms of undertakings, the 

parties have agreed, subject to the Panel's agreement, 

that the undertakings will be delivered on or before 

March the 27th by all parties.   

  Secondly, in terms of an oral phase, I am 

suggesting Thursday, May the 21st for the oral phase, 

if any, and I understand that that's acceptable to all 
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the parties as well. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Fulton.  It's quite 

acceptable to the Panel too. 

MR. FULTON:   So in terms of Dr. Shaffer then, the only 

cross-examiners will be Mr. Bertsch and B.C. Hydro. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Fulton.  Mr. Oulton. 

MR. OULTON:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  Good morning, 

Commissioners. 

  I believe Mr. Bemister will attend to the 

formalities. 

COPE 378 PANEL 1 

MARTIN SHAFFER, Affirmed: 

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. OULTON: 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   Good morning, Dr. Shaffer.  Dr. 

Shaffer, you're a consulting economist and an adjunct 

professor in the Public Policy Program at Simon 

Fraser?  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   And you've previously testified before 

this Commission?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   And most recently I understand you gave 

evidence at the 2007 Alcan EPA?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   And you've been consulted by the 

Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union or 
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COPE Local 378 regarding the 2008 LTAP application? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   And you've prepared evidence of COPE in 

connection with these proceedings that's been filed as 

Exhibit C16-6? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   And that exhibit also includes a copy 

of your current résumé summarizing your qualifications 

and experience? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. OULTON:   Q:   And you've also delivered responses to 

information requests made on that evidence by B.C. 

Hydro, BCSEA and the Commission, which have been filed 

as Exhibit C16-7, C16-8, and C16-9 respectively?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   Do you have any changes or 

clarifications of that evidence that you filed? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   No. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   And do you adopt the evidence that 

you've filed as own in these proceedings? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes, I do. 

MR. OULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  

  Dr. Shaffer is now available for cross-

examination. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Oulton.  

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BERTSCH:  
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MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Good morning.  My name is Ludo Bertsch 

and I represent ESVI, OEIA, ITO, and ROMSBC. 

  First I have a couple of general questions.  

Is it your understanding that B.C. Hydro in its 2006 

IEP did not consider the 2007 Energy Plan?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I believe it anticipated that, yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   And is it your understanding that B.C. 

Hydro did consider the 2007 Energy Plan in the 2008 

LTAP?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Would you consider that the 2008 LTAP 

was a significant change from the 2006 IEP?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   There's changes in it certainly.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   If you could refer to Exhibit C16-6, 

Section 1, page 1.  That's your evidence.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I have it before me. 

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   In section 1, last paragraph, it 

states, 

"Last year I undertook a review of B.C. 

Hydro-related provisions of the Energy 

Plan." 

 Could you confirm that that review was done before the 

2008 LTAP was released? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes, it was.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   The Energy Plan that you refer to in 

that statement, is that the 2007 Energy Plan or the 
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2002 Energy Plan? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   It was a 2007.  There was elements of 

the 2002 that were considered as well. 

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Thank you.  If you could refer to 

Exhibit C16-9, BCUC IR 1.2, that's the attachment, 

your "Lost in Transmission" document. 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   When was this document written? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I believe it was the summer of 2007. 

Proceeding Time 9:54 a.m. T13 

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Could you confirm that the "Lost in 

Transmission" paper did not consider the 2008 LTAP?  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Could you confirm that the paper was 

written considering the 2006 IEP?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.  It relied on some of the 

analysis that was done for the 2006 IEP.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Could you please explain and expand on 

the relevancy of that paper, given it was written 

before B.C. Hydro released the 2008 LTAP?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   As I said in some IR responses, I 

understand that this proceeding and the 2008 LTAP 

isn't about the Energy Plan.  It has to deal with the 

Energy Plan.  It has to live within the Energy Plan. 

  However, I think it's really important to 

understand the problems that arise because of the 
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Energy Plan and, in particular, the elimination of any 

reliance on the market to cost-effectively meet B.C. 

Hydro's requirements, particularly in low-water years.  

And so, the less -- and there's some other elements as 

well, but that's a principal one.  

  The lessons from that bear on the 2008 

plan, because the question is, has Hydro minimized the 

costs that are identified in "Lost in Transmission", 

and as I argued in my evidence it didn't.  The more 

that you lose access to the market because of the 

Energy Plan and legislation flowing from that, the 

more important is it to maintain market access through 

things like Burrard, which provide you a capability to 

meet local requirements with local supply.  But you're 

not -- you still maintain access to the market.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Okay, if you could refer to Section 2 

of that -- of your direct evidence, C16-6. 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   And pages 1 through -- Section 2 goes 

pages 1 through 3, and in there you describe the key 

provisions of the "Lost in Transmission".   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   The key components of it, yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   So, I assume that this particular 

section is dealing with the understanding that you had 

at the time of your paper, in summer, 2007.  That's --  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   This was in -- these were the main 
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conclusions, if you like, from the paper which provide 

a context to consider whether, in the LTAP, B.C. Hydro 

has taken the steps it can take, subject to the laws 

it must abide by and flowing from the plan, to 

minimize the costs it identified in the 2007 paper.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   And then going to the other sections, 

Sections 3 to 7, is that, then, when you refer 

specifically to the 2008 LTAP?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Okay.  So Section 2 was to do with 

lost -- the paper itself, and the later sections deal 

actually with the LTAP.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes, but as I say, to provide the 

context for some of the concerns that I raise about 

the 2008 LTAP.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Okay.  Take a look at Exhibit C16-9, 

BCUC IR 9.1.  Page 11.  And in the first paragraph, 

second line, there is a quote that says: 

"There are times when market prices can fall 

to near zero because of surplused must-run 

generation." 

 Do you see that?  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   In your experience, and in this 

reference, how low are you talking about prices going 

there, and what evidence do you have to support that 
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statement?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   My understanding is that prices have 

fallen below zero, and that's based on discussions 

with traders of electricity.  And it arises because of 

must-run generation, whether it's a nuclear-based load 

plant or the fish-flush energy coming out of the 

Pacific Northwest.  And there are --  

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   In what form does that come?  Do you 

see it on any charts or any tables, or what can we 

point to that says, "There is how low it goes"?  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Certainly there would be some 

evidence, you know, written documentation of historic 

prices that would show prices going to very low levels 

-- zero, at times, even below zero.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   But you don't have any --  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I don't have it here, no.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Okay.  Would it be possible to include 

that?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I could try to get it.  B.C. Hydro 

would be a better placed to get it, but I could try.   

MR. OULTON:   We're prepared to use best efforts.  I can't 

commit.  As Dr. Shaffer points out, it's something 

that we're not ideally placed to locate, but we can 

try our best.   

Information Request 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That was best regulatory efforts.   
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MR. OULTON:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   As a lawyer, you should know what "best 

efforts" means.  It means that you don't go to bed 

until you've got it done.   

MR. OULTON:   True enough.  True enough.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  

    Proceeding Time 10:00 a.m. T14 

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Take a look at C16-9, IR 10.2, page 

13.  And in there you're talking about the attraction 

of energy-intensive loads, and in the last line of the 

answer you state, 

"There are better strategies to promote 

sustainable economic growth." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   And if you could go to IR 12.1.1, a 

few pages beyond that, and this is an answer in 

regards to strategies to serve new loads in 

relationship to Recommendation No. 3.  Are these two 

answers linked?  Are you saying in Recommendation No. 

3 that there needs to be sustainable economic growth? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   In question 10.2, the answer arises 

from the issue, well, don't you want low electricity 

rates to attract new industry?  And the point I'm 

making there is, well, you don't want to attract new 

industry with artificially low electricity rates that 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
March 12, 2009  Volume 15  Page:  2822 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

are 40 or 50 dollars below the cost of new supply, 

with what could be effective subsidies that are paid 

for by the rest of your customer base of upwards of 

$50 million per year, because that's going to drive up 

rates for everybody else, that's going to attract 

industry and the false premise we have cheap power for 

sale when we don't.  Not at the margin.  Not for new 

loads, not for those loads that'll require new supply.   

  And the last sentence refers to there are 

better ways of promoting economic development than 

subsidizing energy and attracting energy-intensive 

loads.  In "Lost in Transmission", though we're not 

really dealing with that paper here, we talk about 

capturing the rents, capturing the value of those 

resources and using that to reduce taxes, for example, 

or investing in infrastructure or investing in 

education.  There's a wide range of things that 

governments can do besides artificially attracting 

energy-intensive loads.  That's what 10.2 concerned. 

  12.1 was really dealing with, well, what 

can B.C. Hydro do about this?  And what I am saying 

there is, well first of all, in its LTAP, its long-

range plan, it can identify this as a serious problem.  

We're getting increasing electrical loads that are 

attracted by artificially low rates.  And when I say 

"artificial" I don't mean that they're not consistent 
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with a tariff.  I mean they're not consistent with the 

real incremental costs of satisfying that load.  The 

market value, if you like, of the electricity that's 

being used to satisfy that load.  And I'm saying there 

are answers -- there's things that Hydro can try to 

do.  It could try to use Section 28(3) of the BCUC 

Act.  If for example an aluminum smelter came forward 

and wanted the regular tariff, or even the very 

electricity-intensive mining load or series of mining 

loads, or other electric-intensive new loads, it could 

try to relieve itself of the obligation to do that 

because of the adverse impacts on everybody else.  

That might be an avenue.   

  Manitoba Hydro is capping the first tier 

amount of energy available to new loads.  That also 

has the effect of not -- limiting, if you like, the 

amount of subsidy to new electric-intensive loads.  It 

might be wise to pursue that.   

  Basically this is just -- this is a 

planning document.  A planning document has to look 

forward, one of the major issues facing the utility.  

This is a major issue and I'm suggesting there that it 

should pursue, in the case here, strategies to deal 

with that very fundamental market failure, market 

problem. 

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   And when you go on to number 4 
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recommendation, when I went through the various 

evidence and so on, I saw very little on what is meant 

by number 4 on page 8 of C16-6.  And that states: 

"Undertake a strategic analysis of how B.C. 

Hydro can best retain, augment and profit 

from backup and storage its systems can 

offer, and how it should refine its 

acquisition and development strategy 

accordingly." 

 Could you explain what you mean by that, and what the 

scope would be?  I didn't see -- or point to it in any 

of the IRs, because I didn't really find very much 

about that.  And if you know of any other 

jurisdictions that are doing that.   

Proceeding Time 10:05 a.m. T15 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Well, a lot of jurisdictions are 

looking at the costs of integrating intermittent 

resources into their system,  and B.C. Hydro has filed 

evidence and discussed that in this proceeding as 

well. 

  What I was getting at here is, raising a 

concern -- and it does flow out of the "Lost in 

Transmission" papers, about the acquisition of 

intermittent resources, run-of-river and increasingly 

wind.  And the concern is, with intermittent 

resources, that B.C. Hydro has to devote its own 
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resources to back up the capacity that it doesn't 

provide, to back up the minute-to-minute, hour-to-hour 

and variability of the supply that can come from, for 

example, wind resources.   

  And it seems likely that there will be more 

intermittent resources developed throughout Western 

North America.  And B.C. Hydro is in a unique position 

to provide the services that utilities are going to 

need to integrate those.  And it's in that unique 

position because of the reservoirs that it has, that 

provides it both with considerable capacity as well as 

flexibility in its operations to offset the 

variability of supply from these other resources, or 

the seasonality of these other resources that 

problematic -- and the issue is, how can B.C. Hydro 

take best advantage of these unique assets, these 

reservoir assets, that really aren't sure --  

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   So the final outcome you see is being  

report, or what would the final --  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   A report, and possibly a strategy to 

market this unique opportunity to back up these 

resources, instead of using it up, if you like, in its 

own acquisition plan without the proper pricing of the 

services that it's providing.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Okay.  And the last comment, if you 

could look at Exhibit C16-4 -- oh, sorry, C16-8.  BCC 
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[sic] IR 13.3, which is on page 3.  And this is in 

regards to the environmental and social licence of 

Burrard.  

  Now, this question was answered before the 

oral hearings in the last couple of weeks.  Have you 

been following the discussions and testimony in this 

oral hearing regarding the social licence for Burrard?  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I haven't read all of the transcripts, 

but I've read the cross-examination of some of the 

B.C. Hydro panels dealing with this, yes.   

MR. BERTSCH:   Q:   Okay.  Based upon that testimony, has 

your evaluation of Burrard's social licence changed 

since generating this response, or do you have more to 

add because of that testimony?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I would say this.  I haven't read 

anything in the application or in the transcripts that 

suggests to me that B.C. Hydro should abandon the 

6,000 gigawatt hour capability of Burrard because of a 

concern of social licence.  It seems to me, first of 

all, the scenarios didn't really reflect the operating 

reality of Burrard, how it in fact functioned, which 

is very important.  And the kind of discussion -- and 

it's not always easy in transcripts to get the full 

nuances of what's being said.  Is that some people 

might be confused about the difference between 

planning and operation, and some people might raise 
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concerns about the possibility that Burrard would be 

operated up to 6,000 gigawatt hours in some years even 

though it hasn't done that in the past, and there's no 

reason to believe it necessarily will be in the 

future, even if relied on for a full 6,000. 

  And I'd go further and say there's no 

discussion about the fact that B.C. Hydro is giving 

up, and it's by its own estimates, some six to seven 

hundred million dollars of benefit, that's the 

incremental costs of downgrading Burrard, by its 

estimates.  And I realize there's a range depending on 

the variety of assumptions.  Well six to seven hundred 

million dollars is a lot of value to give up without 

making the efforts to explain to a reporter the 

difference between baseload operation and planning for 

3,000 or 6,000 gigawatt hours.  It's a lot to give up 

before you've explored all of the mitigation and 

compensation strategies you could pursue with Metro 

Vancouver, giving up without explaining to people the 

implications, the environmental implications of 

downgrading Burrard, meaning all of the development 

and resource implications, adverse implications of the 

additional development that's going to take place when 

you downgrade Burrard.   

  So I didn't see anything that would cause 

me to change that.  If anything, I feel stronger about 
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the conclusion that there's no evidence to suggest 

B.C. Hydro has no social licence, nor could get social 

licence, nor retain social licence.  Basically, to 

continue what it's been doing for the past large 

number of years.   

Proceeding Time 10:10 a.m. T16 

MR. BERTSCH:   Those are all my questions, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Bertsch.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. GODSOE: 

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Good morning, Panel; Dr. Shaffer.  My 

name is Craig Godsoe.  I'm B.C. Hydro's in-house 

regulatory counsel.   

  And just for your benefit and the Panel's 

benefit, I'm just going to list off the exhibits I'm 

going to be referring to in my cross-examination, I 

think all of which I've given your counsel notice of.  

The first is your direct evidence found at Exhibit 

C16-6, which Mr. Bertsch took you to.  Your responses 

to Commission Information Requests, Exhibit C16-9.  

Exhibit B-12, response to BCUC Panel IR 1.28.1.  I'm 

also likely to take you to the RWDI Air Inc.'s report 

found at Exhibit B-1, Appendix J-3, and I gave your 

counsel notice of that this morning.  And there might 

be one other Information Request that if we have to 

get to it, we'll get to it, and I have an extra copy 

for you.   
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MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Thank you.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And maybe this will be the only time we 

can agree, but if we can agree to use the nomenclature 

Metro Vancouver for the Greater Vancouver Regional 

District.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I'll try.  I'm old at this, so I may 

forget, but I'll try.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   No problem.  All right.  I have three 

topics I want to cover with you, and the first is, I 

want to start by confirming a few things about your 

background and experience.  And the first is, you 

don't have the curse of being a lawyer, do you?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   No.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And my understanding is that you did 

not do any consultation for Metro Vancouver with 

respect to the development or implementation of the 

2005 Air Quality Management Plan, is that correct?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   My understanding is also that, since 

Metro Vancouver adopted that plan and adopted new 

ambient air quality objectives in 2005, you've not 

personally negotiated with Metro Vancouver the 

permitting of a major point source in the lower Fraser 

Valley, is that correct?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   That's correct.  

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay.  I'd like to move now to topic 
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number two, and that's your recommendation with 

respect to Burrard.  And if you could have in front of 

you Exhibit C16-6, page 5.  Do you have that?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And I'm interested in the first 

sentence of the second paragraph, page 5, where you 

state: 

"There is no evidence indicating that B.C. 

Hydro could not retain its permits and 

social licence to continue to do what it is 

doing."  

 Do you see that? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Now, Dr. Shaffer, you'd agree with me 

that the current air emission permit for Burrard is 

not the first air emission permit that is issued to 

B.C. Hydro with respect to Burrard?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I believe that's correct.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And you'd also agree with me that 

Burrard's air emission permit limits have been lowered 

several times by Metro Vancouver in the past?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   That's my understanding, yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay.  And I think here I'm going to 

have to take you to Appendix J-3, the RWDI Air Inc. 

report.   

MR. OULTON:   [inaudible] 
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MR. GODSOE:   I do, and I'm going to be starting at page 

27.  It's all really close in, 27, 29 and 30 are the 

three pages I'll be referring to.   

MR. OULTON:   Is that 27 of the actual --  

MR. GODSOE:   27 of 250.  What should be there as figure 

3.1.  That's correct.   

MR. OULTON:   The witness has that reference.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, Figure 3-1 sets out 

Burrard's energy generation in gigawatt hours, and if 

I could just ask you to mark 1989 and 1994, and we'll 

come back to that in a minute.  And if you could turn 

to page 29 of 250, and I'm interested in the first 

paragraph under Section 3.2.1.  The first paragraph, 

last sentence, begins: 

"Burrard's 1985 air emission permit 

limited…" 

 Are you there? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Sorry, I'm on page 29 of 250?  The top 

paragraph?   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   First paragraph under 3.2.1.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Oh, okay.  I'm there, yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   The last sentence. 

"Burrard's 1985 air emission permit 

limited…" 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay.  And you'd agree with me that 
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sentence states that the NOx permit limits were 

lowered in 1999.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay.  And if we could just turn the 

page to page 30 of 250, and the first full paragraph 

starts with "In 1994."  And if you read that sentence 

I think you'll agree with me that that states the air 

emission permit was amended to decrease the NOx limit 

between 1994 and 2000.  Is that correct? 

    Proceeding Time 10:45 a.m. T17 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay.  So going back to Figure 3.1 and 

comparing 1989 and 1994 to these amendments, I think 

you'd agree with me that the permitted emissions were 

reduced in 1989 and 1994 by Metro Vancouver during 

periods when Burrard generated more than 3,000 

gigawatt hours per year.  Is that correct? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Thank you. 

  Now, if I could have you turn in the same 

report to page 149 of 250, and what I'm taking you to 

is a copy of Metro Vancouver's air quality management 

bylaw.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And specifically section 4.4 of the 

bylaw which reads: 
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"The district director may, on the district 

director's own initiative, where on 

reasonable grounds the district director 

considers it is necessary for the protection 

of the environment…" 

 and then over on the next page 150, 

"…amend the requirements of a permit."   

  I'm going to put it to you that in your 

direct evidence you did not take into account Metro 

Vancouver's unilateral ability to reopen Burrard's air 

emission permit if it considered it necessary. 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I didn't take that into account in 

this sense.  I realize that there are issues around 

the operation of Burrard, and there were issues, and 

one of the reasons B.C. Hydro invested considerable 

sums in SCR was in response to the issues raised in 

the early '90s about NOx emissions and the smog 

related to that and health concerns related to that. 

  But I was looking at it from this point of 

view.  In the 2006 LTAP, B.C. Hydro didn't say it had 

to downgrade Burrard.  It had it going out at least 

till 2015-2016, the time at which they were thinking 

of, at that time at least, of retiring the plant.  And 

it has these permits.  It's not to say it couldn't 

change in the future if Burrard was operated.  

  But there's -- first of all, in terms of 
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the actual operations at Burrard, it's not likely that 

it is going to be operated at high levels in most 

years or even in all years, because of the economics 

of displacing Burrard with non-firm and market 

sources.  And as I was alluding to with Mr. Bertsch, 

as issues arise with Metro Vancouver, and I know a lot 

of the people at Metro Vancouver, they can be 

discussed and they can be discussed rationally.  And 

when you're dealing with 6 to 800 million dollars of 

value, you've got a lot to bring to the table, whether 

it's in offsets -- and I'm not just talking about GHG 

offsets, I'm talking about NOx programs, transit 

programs.  There's a lot that can be done.   

  So what I was saying was there's no 

evidence that with a full court press, if you like, if 

these issues arose because there was a few years in 

which there were serious drought conditions, market 

prices were high, and B.C. Hydro did in fact operate 

Burrard.  Electricity prices were high relative to 

gas.  Then there's no evidence that they couldn't 

sustain their current licence and their current 

ability to produce up to 6100 gigawatt hours.  So 

that's what I was saying.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Right.  No evidence, but you're 

speculating.  My understanding that in preparation for 

this hearing, you didn't make any inquiries of Metro 
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Vancouver's senior officer responsible for the Burrard 

air emission permit, did you?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   No, I reviewed the application and the 

evidence that was filed. 

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Thank you.  And are you aware that in 

fact Metro Vancouver has passed a new air quality 

management bylaw?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I'm not aware of the details of it, 

but I know that they have passed different air quality 

bylaws, yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   So you are aware of it.  All right, 

well, then I am going to have to take you to this.  

And for your counsel's reference it's Exhibit B-12, 

B.C. Hydro response to IPPBC IR 3.18.6.   

  Maybe, Dr. Shaffer, in fairness, I have to 

leave this for debate between myself and Mr. Oulton in 

legal argument.  But if you could turn to page -- I 

think starting at page 6 of the Attachment 1 to that 

information request.   

Proceeding Time 10:20 a.m. T18 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And Section 14 is what I'm interested 

in, and I think you'll see that the phrase "reasonable 

grounds" no longer appears.  In other words, I'm going 

to put it to you the district directors' discretion to 

unilaterally re-open a permit is actually greater than 
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it was in the previous by-law.   

MR. OULTON:   I think the proper interpretation of the by-

law is something that is as between Mr. Godsoe and 

myself.   

MR. GODSOE:   No problem.  We'll deal with that in 

argument. 

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay, I'd like to turn to topic number 

2, then -- or sorry, topic number 3, the last topic, 

and that's your recommendation number 2 concerning the 

Clean Power Call.  And if you could turn to your 

direct evidence, Exhibit C16-6, page 8.  And I'm going 

to leave aside the Commission's jurisdiction to direct 

Hydro to defer the Clean Power Call, which is the 

subject of a Commission Information Request, 1.11.1, 

to COPE, and I think that's properly argument.  I just 

want to get an understanding of the assumptions you 

made with respect to a two-year deferral.   

  Dr. Shaffer, you understand the Clean Power 

Call Request for Proposals was issued on 11 June 2008, 

right?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I didn't know the exact date, but I 

take it that's correct.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay.  And you understand that Hydro 

has received Clean Power Call proposal submissions in 

November, 2008?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   
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MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And if I could just ask you to turn to 

page 6 of your direct evidence, footnote 13, and what 

I'm interested in is your definition of quasi-option 

value.  And there you say, 

"It's the expected value of new 

information."   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And I take it you'd agree with me that 

the information contained in the Clean Power Call 

proposals is valuable new information that B.C. Hydro 

should be at least looking at.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And I also take it that you'd agree 

with me that negotiations as part of the request for 

proposals would also give Hydro valuable new 

information.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.  The difference, though, is if it 

led to -- and maybe this would have been better 

expressed if we talked about the deferral of contract 

awards.  I mean, the concern that's raised with quasi-

option value is the commitment to enter into long-term 

contracts that then prevents you from taking advantage 

of any new information that transpires over a two-year 

deferral period or deferral periods.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   So, I'm going to put it to you there's 

not much daylight between us.  What we're really 
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saying is that Hydro should be looking at the cost-

effectiveness of electricity purchase agreements 

before it awards them.  It shouldn't be stopping its 

process now.  Is that -- am I being fair in putting 

that to you?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   If we had the same definition of 

"cost-effectiveness", I'd -- we would be on the same 

page.  But I'm almost certain we don't.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Yeah.  Okay.  Now, as part of your 

quasi-option value assessment, did you examine the 

ability of independent power producers to survive if 

B.C. Hydro were to simply look at the proposals and 

then defer the Call for two years?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   No, I was looking at this from B.C. 

Hydro's point of view, and the point of view of 

minimizing costs, long-term costs for customers.  And 

also looking at it from the point of view of, would 

you need this energy, and of course that goes back to 

what you assume about Burrard as well.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Fair enough.  But you didn't take -- 

your evidence doesn't address whether, in fact, other 

-- there might be an exit of IPPs that might not be 

available a couple of years down the road.  You didn't 

look at that.  Did you?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I didn't look at that, but of course 

the resources don't exit.  And it could well be that 
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there would be different players wanting to develop 

whatever resources that you might develop now, if 

there was some deferral of new contract awards -- it 

might be B.C. Hydro itself.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   It could be.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   But the resources themselves do not 

leave the province, and that's -- would obviously be a 

different concern, if somehow the hydro and the wind 

and everything else could just move out of the 

province.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Okay, and are you able to tell me -- 

you said "could be", and I'm going to put it to you 

you're speculating.  Of the 43 proponents that have 

bid in, I'm going to put to you that at least 10 have 

development interests outside of B.C., and so they're 

not tied to this jurisdiction, they could exit.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I would expect that.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Thank you.  And if I could ask you to 

turn to Exhibit B-12, it's response to BCUC Panel IR 

1.28.1.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Sorry.  Oh, this -- yes.  I have it 

here.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   You've got that in front of you?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   And on page 2 of 3, the last bullet 

states in part: 
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"Many developers have been working on their 

projects for several years and some have 

commented that further delaying the Call 

schedule would result in lost investment 

capital for IPPs and the exit of developers 

from the B.C. market." 

 And you haven't spoken to either IPPBC or any Clean 

Power Call proponents about the effect of a two-year 

delay, have you?  

    Proceeding Time 10:25 a.m. T19  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   No.   

MR. GODSOE:   Q:   Thank you, those conclude my questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Godsoe.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Good morning, Dr. Shaffer. 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Good morning. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Just a point that you just 

recently mentioned in your discussion with Mr. Godsoe.  

Could you tell me what your definition of cost-

effectiveness is, please?  You said that was a point 

on which there was some daylight between you and Mr. 

Godsoe, I believe.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I would look at it, and I did sort of 

allude to it in the evidence, that it would be -- a 

cost-effective contract award would be something in 

the short term that an entity like Powerex would be 

willing to make.  In other words, the prices would be 



B.C. Hydro 2008 LTAP                         
March 12, 2009  Volume 15  Page:  2841 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

less than -- at least up to the period that B.C. Hydro 

can still access the market, less than firm five-year 

forward contracts that currently could be secured.   

  For a longer-term contract, right now not 

knowing what a resource like Site C, whether that'll 

go forward, I think certainly I would encourage some 

caution in entering into anything that's more 

expensive than a resource like Site C, and that would 

provide a benchmark for a longer-term contract because 

that might become available to B.C. Hydro.  That is 

something that a two-year deferral period might shed 

some light on, whether it will be available, and it 

would in my view be an economic mistake, lost 

opportunity to enter into contract awards that are not 

cost-effective relative to Site C.  Fully adjusting 

the additional value that Site C provides in storage, 

dispatchability and long-term ownership and control.   

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.  But my question is 

really the definition of cost-effectiveness.  Can you 

give me some examples of where you would apply it but 

-- 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   It would be -- 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   The record here shows, I think 

fairly clearly, how B.C. Hydro defines cost-

effectiveness, as that term is generally understood by 

them.  You indicated you disagreed with that 
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definition, and I'm just trying to understand that 

given that, what is your definition? 

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   I would say it would be new sources of 

supply, recognizing the inherent -- or the differences 

in the value, taking into account the differences in 

the value of the different sources of supply, and 

there's a lot of elements to that, would be cost-

effective if it's lower than the available or 

potentially available alternatives available to B.C. 

Hydro.  

  So that's why I'd say up until 2016 when 

the Special Direction legislation kicks in, you've got 

a good market test of what's available.  And B.C. 

Hydro has filed evidence on that.  There's power 

available delivered to the B.C. border at 60 or 65 

dollars a megawatt hour, firm, locked in for a five-

year forward contract.  Something like that.  And that 

changes daily, but that's roughly what's out there, at 

least when B.C. Hydro was testifying.   

  And then over the longer term, you'd want 

to be looking at, well, what's the lowest-cost sources 

of energy available to B.C. Hydro, or potentially 

available to B.C. Hydro in that post-2016 period?  And 

from the evidence that they filed, it would seem that 

if B.C. Hydro can deal with the social environmental 

concerns, develop the appropriate mitigation 
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compensation strategies to get approval for something 

like a Site C, that would be the benchmark I would use 

right now.   

  I wouldn't use the benchmark that I have a 

lot of bidders and they're all competing with one 

another, because it's all the same type of energy.  In 

other words, it's not cost-effective if there's a lot 

of people bidding, but it's all with respect to a 

source of supply that may not be competitive with the 

best available or potentially available alternatives. 

COMMISSIONER MILBOURNE:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning, Dr. Shaffer.  A very 

brief question on page 7 of your evidence, if you have 

it in front of you.   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes. 

Proceeding Time 10:30 a.m. T20 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You have -- third paragraph of item 5, 

you say, 

"This is a major problem for B.C. Hydro and 

its existing customers, the problem that is 

exacerbated by plans to extend the gradient 

to northwestern B.C. to serve more electric-

intensive loads."   

  Have you considered whether it is good for 

B.C. Hydro and its customers or bad, if the loads it 

adds to its system are high-load factor?   
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MR. SHAFFER:   A:   It's obviously easier to serve and 

less costly to serve high load factor transmission 

level customers than it is residential or general 

distribution-level customers.  But having said that, 

it's not good for the customers if, taking that into 

account, the price that's paid to those customers, 

albeit high load factor, is still less than half the 

cost of new supply.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And when you talk about -- I mean, 

because you go on, say,  

"Attracting new electric-intensive loads as 

a result of artificially low average rates, 

will offset much of B.C. Hydro's 

conservation efforts." 

  It seems to me that B.C. Hydro has a 50 

percent target, so any electric -- high-load factor 

customer it adds, it's got to meet 50 percent of that 

incremental load by additional DSM across the rest of 

its system.  Is that your reading of the --  

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   Yes.  I was making a more general 

comment that these are large loads, you know, and I 

was involved in a review of the Kemis North project, 

which would have meant an extra thousand megawatt 

hours a year, relative to what would otherwise have 

been, if the project didn't go ahead.  The with and 

without comparison for that project.  And, you know, a 
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thousand megawatt -- or, sorry, a thousand gigawatt 

hours a year, and first of all, the effective subsidy 

is the loss that other customers have to pick up on 

that, is something like $50 million a year, based on 

the results of the 2006 Call.  And that is not far off 

the kind of annual target that B.C. Hydro has for its 

DSM efforts.  So that's the reference there.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And that's what I would know as Highway 

37, is it?   

MR. SHAFFER:   A:   That's not on Highway 37.  It's in the 

northwest, but it's not on the new grid.  It's not on 

the new grid.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Thank you, Dr. Shaffer.  I 

have no further questions.   

MR. OULTON:   I have nothing in re-direct, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Then, Dr. Shaffer is excused.   

MR. OULTON:   Thank you.   

(PANEL ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Shaffer -- oh, sorry, Mr. Fulton, I 

think it's over to you.   

MR. FULTON:   Yes, Mr. Chairman.  That, then, concludes 

the evidence from the panels that we were expecting 

for the hearing.  So, I now propose to move that, 

subject to the filing of outstanding undertakings by 

all parties by Friday, March the 27th, 2009, that the 

evidentiary record be closed as of 10:35 today, March 
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12th, 2009.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Then your motion is 

accepted. 

  Before we adjourn, I would like to thank 

B.C. Hydro and all intervenors for what I consider to 

have been an excellent oral hearing.  I thought it 

went along very smoothly, and want to commend all the 

participants.  Thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10:35 A.M.) 

 


